LEARNING COMMUNITY/PATIENT SAFEY COMMITTEE

February 1, 2008

Present:
Richard Davidson (COM), Diane Beck (COP), Lou Ann Cooper (COM), Marvin Dewar (COM), Sven Normann (COP, Bryan Weber (CON), Almut Winterstein (COP), Boyd Robinson (HP), Scott Blades (COP), Russell Bauer (COHP)

Absent:
Marvin Dewar (COM), Bob Wears (COM/JAX), Gail Mitchell (COD), Karen Reed (CON)

1. Introduction of new members:

Dr. Davidson introduced Russell Bauer, Boyd Robinson and Scott Blades who were unable to attend the last meeting

· Russell Bauer is Chair of Clinical and Health Psychology, who has interest in some of the cognitive factors that contribute to safety issues, like distraction, attention, routine behaviors, etc.
· Boyd Robinson is the Associate Dean for Clinical Affairs, College of Dentistry who has an interest in patient safety and will be representing the COD.  Patient Safety is one of his major jobs in the COD to ensure their practices and clinics have that in mind.  
· Scott Blades is an Instructional Designer from the COP who has been very actively involved in distance education and has been creative in the development of educational materials (websites, videos, audio, animations) and the use of educational technology. 
2. Quick review of revised goals, objectives and deliverables:

Dr. Davidson asked for suggestions and said this meeting will probably be the last before the proposal is submitted.

Diane Beck said there are 3 other proposals from the HSC for learning community grants:  One is dealing with simulations with Dr. Sem Lampotang heading that effort; Dr. Beck said she has been involved with a group that has a representative from each college that is concentrating on faculty development; and the other proposal is competency-based assessment out of Health Professions.  Dr. Davidson said there will be four university-wide awarded.  He has spoken to the contact person in the Provost’s Office and found out they don’t know at this time how the money will be distributed.  That is why the proposal will be asking for more money than was put in their example, which was $11,000.  Dr. Beck said she is hoping they look at the value of the proposal and discuss and negotiate the amount.  Dr. Bauer suggested writing a clear cover letter.  
Dr. Beck said based on the other proposals, she is going to re-read their proposal to be certain it is clear that curriculum proposals will be provided to the curriculum committees ready for discussion and actions, and that this will have an impact in the education of all students across all six colleges.  Dr. Davidson said they want to have a firm, solid tangible end point for this work that will hopefully continue on beyond the funding period.  Dr. Bauer asked if they are proposing to establish any formal or informal link with the Shands Quality Assurance Committee. Dr. Davidson explained that we have links with them through Dr. Marvin Dewar.  Dr. Bauer said that the monthly clinical chairs meeting used to be all operations but now is about patient safety.  Dr. Davidson said he has initiated a subcommittee to review and develop an entire longitudinal curriculum for the COM, a subcommittee of the Curriculum Committee that Dr. Dewar chairs.  Dr. Tim Flynn represents GME on that subcommittee.  Dr. Dewar is getting Shands people, Martin Smith from the Self-Insurance Trust Fund and other people involved in that subcommittee.  Dr. Davidson said that what has developed as part of that subcommittee will clearly be transferable and is transportable to this group.  Pharmacy is an exception as they have at least one separate course that is clearly identified as a Patient Safety course.  He said that we don’t have a dedicated course, but threads like the nursing school go through some of our courses. Dr. Davidson said he has a feeling that this subcommittee is going to come up with a kind of threaded curriculum because we want to be developmental and longitudinal and present in every year of instruction so that it builds from the beginning to the end.  He believes there’s going to be a lot of cross-fertilization with Shands.  Dr. Davidson said there has not been much faculty education on this, but their aim is to start with the students.
Dr. Winterstein suggested putting in the proposal that there are ties to the Shands Safety Committee.  She said that she is on a Medication Safety Committee.  Dr. Beck said that something should be added to say that we are going to bring in the perspectives of these committees that are actually doing this on a daily basis and that another component is residency training.

Dr. Bauer said that the Shands Ops Committee brings a perspective of detailed data and that some interaction should be one of the outcomes.  There should be a sentence to make sure there is awareness.  Dr. Beck said that is really balancing out theory versus practice.  She said that some of the group are involved in the practice end but need the balance of both in what goes into the classroom.
Dr. Winterstein said the very last sentence on page 2 of the proposal mentions that the members will bring expertise.  She said it seems like this sentence could easily lead over to many of the committee members.  Dr. Davidson said it will fit.

Dr. Beck said that in the goals and objectives, the goals need to tie back to where there are those deliverables that go o each curriculum committee.  She said there is nothing in the objectives about that and that will be worked on.

Dr. Davidson said Dr. Dewar sent him an email regarding the logistics of the meetings.  He suggested monthly meetings that are topical related with some group members assigned to lead the discussion, and that the group should share their progress to deans three times over the year.  There was discussion that resulted in meetings would be monthly, and that it would be important to meet with Deans and Directors 2-3 times annually providing a draft to them.  All agreed that the meetings should be a minimum of an hour and a half, maybe two hours.  Dr. Davidson said the real challenge will be trying to find an amenable time for everyone.  DJ Brunson will email everyone a monthly calendar for the group to indicate possible dates/times.  Dr. Beck said to look at 6 months out.
Lou Ann Cooper mentioned having a mid-program retreat.  Dr. Beck said that would be good because the group will need to come together and identify the knowledge and practice gaps and the commonalities.  If all of the sharing of what goes on in each college happens before the summer, it would be good to have a one day mini-retreat during the summer where the objectives could be accomplished.
3. Budget:
Release time was discussed.  Dr. Davidson doesn’t believe this will be a problem but it is important the deans know the extensiveness of the project.  Dr. Davidson said he will discuss release time issues with deans as is appropriate. 
There was discussion about including outside speakers in the budget.  Almut Winterstein said that this probably would not be beneficial as most information is available on-line, many in the group have been to meetings on the subject, and that the group follows literature. She mentioned that there is another issue in terms of training the HSC.  The topic of patient safety is woven into grand rounds, and into resident training, but this training doesn’t always stick.  The content is delivered.  The problem is to teach it in a way that people can apply it.  Dr. Beck mentioned that Dr. Wears suggested looking to bring in people that have totally different training and perspectives than anybody in the healthcare system.  Dr. Winterstein said she still thinks that the major goal is to find an effective way to teach patient safety.  There was further discussion about other institutions that have this in their curriculum, e.g. NYU and Creighton.  Dr. Davidson said that NYU’s curriculum has been on line for years and that he downloaded it 4 or 5 years ago.  Dr. Beck suggested seeing if there have been people within their discipline who have presented this information at national level meetings.  She said that you can impart the knowledge but you’ve got to build a culture within your college that reminds the students when they’re on rotations.  It all has to tie together.  Lou Ann Cooper asked the question, “Why doesn’t it stick?”  Responses were that it is not applied or echoed in any way, it doesn’t translate to the time in the clinic and we don’t have reinforcement.  If you don’t repeat a topic over the long term in a different context there is no transfer of learning.  Dr. Davidson said that’s why it is important we understand that whatever we develop is meant to add to whatever is being done and to add a different kind of perspective, hopefully making the content stick.  He said in medical school, it depends on the year the student is in.  He said the most accessible time for curriculum additions is in the pre-clinical years where there is so much information that the information wouldn’t stick to the extent that you would like.  Once they start on their clinical years the students are busy and their curriculum is jammed.  That’s really the ideal time to teach this but someone has to make the time.  Dr. Bauer said that part of the issue is that everything emphasized after the first year is a different type of learning than they actually do in the clinic as it is more knowledge as opposed to procedure.  He believes the key to making it stick is to try to figure out ways of actually imbedding it in the procedure to make it more automatic.  Dr. Beck said that it also has to be a routine habit.  Dr. Winterstein said she thinks the other big challenge in teaching this is that with the whole curriculum in all health sciences, the facts are taught.  In quality improvement one has to realize the facts do not always work and they are changing rapidly. The quantitative skills are needed to see whether the patient population we are responsible for are really getting the care they need and try to systematically change it.  Dr. Beck said that if you look at competence, it’s got to be something more than you do in repeated daily process you always do, but also that there are reflective thinking abilities.  We’re talking about skills and attitudes that are a whole different domain than just knowledge.  Dr. Davidson said it is self-directed learning and that we need to convince them of value.  Beyond the curriculum, residents and faculty can convince them as a routine happening, that they do reflect and that this is part of self-directed learning to educate yourself on what your performance is.  There was continued discussion on the need to explore errorless learning.  Dr. Bauer said he can put together information on skill building to look at.  Dr. Beck said that Dr. Wears is trying to go down some of these paths and that cognitive psychology is very important down the road.  Bryan Weber said in the CON they are in the unique position that their students don’t have a pre-clinical education component.  They’re an upper division program for undergraduate students.  They start on day 1 learning didactics and they get exposed to the hospital environment immediately.  At the end of every clinical experience there is a process time and a post-clinical conference with the medical faculty where the students will process information about what occurred that day.  

Bryan Weber suggested that bringing in the people from the VA would be helpful as the students go there.  The VA can inform us of any gaps and they have resources we can tap into.  They have experts in patient safety that could be invited to speak that would not involve cost.  Dr. Beck said at a national level, there is a VA curriculum and a whole set of ideas.  Dr. Davidson mentioned Dr. Amy Stevens who works as an educator at the VA in the Dept. of Surgery, who knows the VA safety curriculum well and teaches it to the surgery residents.  Dr. Stevens is on Dr. Dewar’s subcommittee and the COM Curriculum Committee.  Dr. Stevens knows the national VA safety director.  Dr. Davidson said that he agrees with Dr. Winterstein in that what they are looking for is specific educational mechanisms in ways that we can teach as opposed to having someone come to inspire.  
Regarding Item #3, it was suggested that some money be included in the budget to acquire curricular plans, teaching tools, online programs, or ready-made simulations.  Dr. Davidson said that he has VA materials with CD’s and a number of videos and powerpoints.  Also, NYU has powerpoints.  He will get in touch with Dr. Stevens to see if copies of the VA materials can be obtained with no charge. He said it might be worthwhile having Dr. Stevens come to one of the meetings.  Scott Blades said there are very few resources available and that he is learning more about curriculum mapping software.  Dr. Davidson agreed about the vacancy of information.  

Dr. Beck mentioned putting in a flexible line for bringing in outside consultants and including a couple of general descriptions of the kind of people the group would like to bring in.  $9,000 was put in the budget.  
Dr. Winterstein said in addition to Scott, she would like to have a curricular developer.  There was further discussion made on curriculum mapping software.  Scott said it would be important because as a mammoth health science center organization, we need to find similarities of our programs.  That type of system would show who else is covering a specific objective, how often it is being covered and whether this is a knowledge objective or an application objective.  Dr. Beck said that would help when we do the commonalities.  She said they would need to look for newer software.  Rubicon was mentioned and Dr. Beck said it could be looked at.  It was said that Vanderbilt COM has actually built that system.  Dr. Davidson said that their IT people actually drive the curriculum I the COM and that he’ll hear a lot about that in April at the SGEA meeting in Nashville.  He said they just revised their curriculum and it’s largely in the domain of curriculum mapping.  The IT people are driving the changes within the curriculum.  Dr. Beck mentioned that in Pharmacy, the University of Oklahoma is doing that.  The person at that university who is responsible for this is potentially being invited for a special session.  She will check further into that.  Scott said he would be willing to spearhead that area.  Dr. Davidson said that Cur Mitt, a curriculum information tool that has the curriculum for every medical school in the US with the content areas and everything else, is incomplete.  It is biased towards those institutions that spend a lot of time getting their data.  Many colleges are unable to do that, so he believes the information is not valuable.
Lou Ann Cooper suggested talking to people at the upcoming SGEA meeting.  Dr. Davidson said he would be going early to that meeting.

There was further discussion about the budget including supplies and resources.  The $2,000 suggested for office expenses might need to be increased.  
Suggestion was made about expense of a website.   Dr. Davidson said that IFH has a website for that course that in maintained by COM people.  They are working to set up an initial temporary website where they can put videos, curricular content and minutes.
Suggestion was made for travel expenses for either a consultant or someone like Scott to go somewhere, but Dr. Davidson said he doesn’t believe it should go in the budget.  
Dr. Winterstein suggested budgeting for a grant writer if they want to look for extra funding.  After a discussion, Dr. Davidson said they could add a curriculum design consultant and a grant-writing assistant person.  Dr. Beck said you have to look at who the funding agency is and then try to obtain someone that really has that expertise.  She said they can put grant writing consultant and then details can be decided later.

Dr. Davidson thanked the group and said they would be receiving proposal emails until the grant goes in on February 22nd.
